Comhairle Chontae Chill Chainningh
Kilkenny County Council 

Minutes of Annual Meeting of Kilkenny County Council held on Friday 
25th June, 2004 at 3.00 p.m. in the Council Chamber, County Hall, 
John Street, Kilkenny. 

In the Chair: 

Cllr. R. Aylward, Chairman 

Also Present: 
Cllrs. M. H. Cavanagh, P. Millea, M. Shortall, 
J. Brennan, C. Connery P. Fitzpatrick, J. Coonan, 
J. Cody, M. Brett, M. Lanigan, P. Cuddihy 
M. Noonan, M. Doran, W. Ireland, T. Maher, 
D. Doyle, P. O’Neill, T. Brennan, A. Phelan, 
M. O’ Brien, R. Aylward, D. Dowling, C. Long, 
C. Phelan-Holden,T. Breathnach, P. Dunphy. 

In attendance:
Messrs. M. Malone, County Manager, T. Gunning, Director of Services, T. Walsh, Director of Services,
P. O’ Neill, Director of Services, M. Mullally, A/Director of Services, M. Delahunty, Senior Executive Officer, M. Butler, Administrative Officer. 

OUTGOING CHAIRMAN’S ADDRESS

Before proceeding with the election of a new Cathaoirleach today, I would firstly like to take this opportunity to congratulate and welcome here all the Elected Members of Kilkenny County Council who were successful in the recent local elections. In particular I would like to congratulate and extend a special welcome to the six new members elected to the Council .Twenty members from the former Council have been returned and I would like to commiserate with all the unsuccessful candidates on this occasion and to thank them on behalf of the Council for their dedicated service to the people of County Kilkenny over the years. 

I was privileged and honoured to serve as Chairman during the year and I would like to take this opportunity to thank my party and the opposition who unanimously elected me Chairman for the year now ended.

During the past year as Chairman the commencement and advancement of important infrastructural and community developments took place in our County and I would like to refer to some of these now:

· N8 Cullahill to Cashel-Compulsory Purchase Order and Motorway Order have been prepared and Statutory notices issued and the Oral Hearing is awaited.

· N9 Kilcullen/Waterford-Preliminary Design, Environmental Impact Statement and the necessary Compulsory Purchase Order documentation is currently being prepared and publication of the E.I.S and CPO is expected later this year. The projected completion date is in 2010. 

· N.77 Kilkenny Ring Road extension-It is expected that the Council will be going to tender later this year with a view to commencing works next Spring.  

· Kilmacow Sewerage Scheme- Consultants have been appointed subject to approval of fees by the D.O.E and it is expected that the Preliminary Report will be prepared by the end of the year.

· Graiguenamanagh Sewerage Scheme was completed during the last twelve months.

· Thomastown Sewerage Scheme was upgraded.

·  In 1999 the Council’s finances were in severe difficulties and they have now been brought under control with the projected elimination of the deficit in 15 years time approximately.

· Under “ Better Local Government” reforms have taken place with the introduction of SPCs, Corporate Plan and County Development Board. However, he added that a number of councillors had felt alienated by some officials and he called on the County Manager to address the matter so that it can be rectified. He said that his approach in office was one of cooperation not confrontation. 

In conclusion I wish the new Council every success for the coming five years and the incoming Chairman and looked forward to the continuation of the Council business being conducted in a spirit of co-operation amongst all concerned.  

Election of Cathaoirleach and Leas Cathaoirleach. 
Item No.1 Election of Cathaoirleach.

Cllr. M. H. Cavanagh was proposed by Cllr. D. Dowling, seconded by 
Cllr. C. Connery. 

Cllr. J. Coonan was proposed by Cllr. M. Lanigan, seconded by Cllr. P. Millea. 

Voting for Cllr. M. H. Cavanagh:

Cllrs. M.H. Cavanagh, M. Shortall, J. Brennan, C. Connery, J. Cody, M. Brett, P. Cuddihy, M. Noonan, W. Ireland, T. Maher, P. O’ Neill, A. Phelan, 
M. O’ Brien, D. Dowling, C. Phelan-Holden, T. Breathnach, P. Dunphy. 

Voting for Cllr J. Coonan. 

Cllrs. P. Millea, P. Fitzpatrick, J. Coonan, M. Lanigan, M. Doran, D. Doyle,
 T. Brennan, R. Aylward, C. Long. 

Cllr. M.H. Cavanagh received 17 votes

Cllr. J. Coonan received 9 votes.

Cllr. M.H. Cavanagh was elected Cathaoirleach of Kilkenny County Council for the coming year. 
Item No. 2. Election of Leas Cathaoirleach

Cllr. J. Cody was proposed by Cllr. M. O’ Brien, seconded by

 Cllr. T. Breathnach. 

Cllr. M. Doran was proposed by Cllr. J. Coonan, seconded by Cllr. T. Brennan. 

Voting for Cllr. J. Cody : 

Cllrs. M.H. Cavanagh, M. Shortall, J. Brennan, C. Connery, J. Cody, M. Brett, P. Cuddihy, M. Noonan, W. Ireland, T. Maher, P. O’ Neill, A. Phelan,

 M. O’ Brien, D. Dowling, C. Phelan-Holden, T. Breathnach, P. Dunphy. 

Voting for Cllr. M. Doran: 

Cllrs. P. Millea, P. Fitzpatrick, J. Coonan, M. Lanigan, M. Doran, D. Doyle, 

T. Brennan, R. Aylward, C. Long. 

Cllr.J. Cody received 17 votes.

Cllr.M.Doran received 9 votes.

Cllr. J. Cody was elected Leas Cathaoirleach of Kilkenny County Council for the coming year. 

Incoming Chairman Cllr. M.H. Cavanagh. 
I wish to thank my proposer and seconder for their kind words. I am delighted and honoured to be chosen as the First Chairperson of the new Council and I thank you all very much. 
I wish to pay tribute to our outgoing Chairman Cllr. Bobby Aylward who did a great job during the past year and carried out his duties in a fair and just manner.

I wish to congratulate Cllr. Joe Cody on his election as vice chairman. I look forward to working with him in the coming year. He and I were two of the youngest elected in 1974 – We were just school children then. 

Congratulations to Cllr. Martin Brett on his election as Mayor of Kilkenny City. I wish you the best of luck for the year ahead. 

I wish to thank the people of the Ballyragget Electoral Area for electing me in six consecutive elections and thus affording me the opportunity to be chairperson of this Council for the second time. 

I wish to thank my husband Eddie for his support and patience for the last 26 years. Also wish to thank my children who are all now adults and who have never known a mother who wasn’t in local politics. 

I wish to congratulate all of you on your election or re-election. Its good to see so many of you back. I welcome the new councillors and a special welcome to Cllr. O’ Brien on his return. 
I wish to endorse the words of Cllr. Aylward in paying tribute to those former Councillors who lost their seats. We bid Jimmy Brett goodbye last May and he was happy to retire from local politics but to lose one’s seat is a very savage way of taking an unwelcome career break. Andy Cottrell was an able member of our side of the house for 25 years and one can hardly mention Inistioge or the Rower or Woodstock without thinking of Andy Cottrell. Ann Blackmore and Joan Murphy were very good friends and I am sorry that they are not back. Martin Carroll was a good colleague in North Kilkenny and although Teresa Mullen and myself didn’t always see eye to eye I know she meant the best. 

I wish to thank Mr. Martin Mullally and his staff for the efficient and courteous manner in which they conducted their work during 2 very long, hot and difficult days in Thomastown. 
My last word of thanks goes to those candidates who put their names on the ballot paper. For democracy to stay healthy we need people to contest elections. Local as well as national politicians have suffered their fair share of criticism in recent years but it takes a brave man and an even braver woman to go forward for election – and I to those people I say thank you. 

I look forward to the year ahead and I will do my best to run the meetings in a fair, equitable and efficient manner and to represent this County to the best of my ability when called to do so. I am looking forward to a fruitful working relationship with the relatively new County Manager, Mr. Malone and all of his staff. I work well with Tipperary people. My entire teaching career was in South Tipperary and my five years in boarding school were also spent there. 
I take this opportunity to thank the Manager and his predecessor Mr. Paddy Donnelly and of the staff past and present for the courtesy they have shown me over many years and I look forward to working with the staff for many years to come. 

Before I finish I wish to highlight a few matters that I hope will be dealt with during my year in the chair. 

1. Safety on our roads – in particular on the roads under the jurisdiction of the NRA. 

2. I want to see more resources for county roads and cul de sacs – a much greater fund for the Community Involvement Scheme. 
3. The whole question of the current and very controversial development charges will have to be re-visited not just for home owners but for voluntary bodies who are providing much needed facilities in their communities. 

4. Planning permissions have continued to be the worst nightmare of elected councillors and in the inconsistencies from one area to another and from one County to another will have to be dealt with. 
5. On a more parochial level I wish to see an enhanced water supply for Johnstown and Urlingford and the barriers to development in Freshford removed to allow this very attractive village to reach its potential. 

6. On a broader but very important note – we know that the Health Boards will be abolished and that some kind of Consultative Committees will be set up. It is vital that the health fears and concerns of our people are brought to the fore at these Committee meetings. 

7. Finally as education has been my forte for the last 30 years I will be looking for the support of this Council for Kilkenny VEC in rejecting the Department of Education’s capping of PLC’s which have played a vitally important role in preparing a highly qualified and skilled workforce to respond to the changing labour needs of industry. 

Your support wall also be needed to help prevent the proposed very serious shortfall in the budget of the only Third Level Institution in the South East which if not altered now will have major repercussions down the road. The Celtic Tiger was reared and fattened on the success of second and third level education. That Tiger may have lost some weights but we must ensure that he doesn’t get any slimmer because of the proposed current cuts in education. 

Contributions from Cllr. M. Lanigan, M. O’ Brien, D. Dowling, D. Doyle, 

J. Coonan, M. Noonan and M. Doran. 

Item No. 3. Appointment of Chairpersons Designate to the following SPC’s for a period of three years. 

Economic Development and Planning Policy - (SPC1)

 Cllr. M. Lanigan was proposed by Cllr. R. Aylward, seconded by 
Cllr. T. Brennan. 

Transportation Policy - (SPC2) 

Cllr. P. Dunphy was proposed by Cllr. D. Dowling, seconded by Cllr. T. Maher. 

Environmental Policy including Sanitary Services, Fire Services and Emergency Planning - (SPC3) 
Cllr. C. Connery was proposed by Cllr. W. Ireland, seconded by 
Cllr. J. Brennan. 

Housing Policy, Social - (SPC4) 

Cllr. R. Aylward was proposed by Cllr. M. Lanigan, seconded by Cllr. M. Doran. 

Arts, Culture, Heritage, Tourism, Education - (SPC 5)
 Cllr. Ann Phelan was proposed by Cllr. M. O’ Brien, seconded by Cllr. J. Cody. 

Cllrs. M. Lanigan, P. Dunphy, C. Connery, R. Aylward and A. Phelan were agreed as the Chair designate for
5 SPC’s.

APPOINTMENT TO EXTERNAL BODIES 
Item No. 4. Appointment of four representatives to the County Enterprise Board. 
Cllrs. P. Dunphy and P. Cuddihy were proposed by Cllr. D. Dowling, seconded by Cllr. T. Maher. Cllr. P. Cuddihy to replace M.H. Cavanagh on retirement from County Enterprise Board. 
Cllr. M. Shortall was proposed by Cllr. M. O’ Brien, seconded by Cllr. J. Cody. 

Cllr. M. Shortall to replace Matt Doran with effect from 16th July, 2005. 
Cllr. P. Fitzpatrick was proposed by Cllr. R. Aylward, seconded by 
Cllr. M. Lanigan. 

Cllrs. P. Dunphy, P. Cuddihy, M. Shortall and P. Fitzpatrick were appointed to County Enterprise Board when the vacancies arise. 
Item No. 5. Appointment of one member to South East Regional Tourism Association. 
Cllr. P. Cuddihy was proposed by Cllr. T. Maher, seconded by Cllr. P. O’ Neill and unanimously agreed as the Council’s nominee on the South East Regional Tourism Association. 
Item No. 6  Appointment of three representatives on General Council of County Council’s.

Cllr. J. Coonan was proposed by Cllr. R. Aylward, seconded by 
Cllr. M. Lanigan. 

Cllr. D. Dowling was proposed by Cllr. W. Ireland, seconded by 
Cllr. M. O’ Brien. 

Cllr. M. O’ Brien was proposed by Cllr. A. Phelan, seconded by 
Cllr. M. Shortall. 

Cllrs. J. Coonan, D. Dowling and M. O’ Brien were appointed unanimously as the Council’s representatives on General Council of County Council’s. 

Item No. 7  Appointment of Council’s representative to L.A.M.A. 
Cllr. W. Ireland, was proposed by Cllr. D. Dowling, seconded by 
Cllr. T. Maher. 

Cllr. W. Ireland was appointed as the Council’s representative on the Local Authority Member’s Association. 
Item No. 8 Appointment of six representatives to the South Eastern Regional Authority. 
Cllrs. C. Long, P. Fitzpatrick were proposed by Cllr. R. Aylward, seconded by Cllr. M. Lanigan. 

Cllrs. T. Maher, J. Brennan, C. Phelan-Holden were proposed by 
Cllr. W. Ireland, seconded by Cllr. D. Dowling. 

Cllr. T. Breathnach was proposed by Cllr. M. Shortall, seconded by 
Cllr. M. O’ Brien. 

Cllrs. C.Long, P. Fitzpatrick, T. Maher, J. Brennan, C. Phelan-Holden,

T. Breathnach were appointed as the Council’s representative on the South East Regional Authority. 
Item 9. Appointment of two representatives to the Operational Committee of the South East Regional Authority. 
(Existing representation: Chairman and one member of the Regional Authority nominated by the Council from the six Council members on S.E.R.A. 

The Chairman, Cllr. M.H.Cavanagh and Cllr. T. Maher were proposed by 
Cllr. M. O’ Brien, seconded by Cllr. D. Dowling. 

The Chairman Cllr. M. H. Cavanagh and Cllr. T. Maher were appointed as the Council’s two representatives to the Operational Committee of the South East Regional Authority. 
Item 10. Appointment of one representative to the Southern and Eastern Regional Assembly. 
Cllr. T. Breathnach was proposed by Cllr. M. O’ Brien, seconded by 
Cllr. A. Phelan and unanimously agreed as the Council’s nominee on the Southern and Eastern Regional Assembly. 
Item 11. Appointment of representatives on the Goul Joint Drainage Committee 
( 6 members, 5 from the Ballyragget Electoral Area and 1 from the Kilkenny area). 

The five members of the Ballyragget Electoral Area and Cllr. M. Brett from the Kilkenny Electoral Area were proposed by Cllr. D. Dowling, seconded by
 Cllr. T. Maher. 

The following six members were appointed to the Goul Joint Drainage Committee: 

Cllrs. M.H. Cavanagh, P. Millea, M. Shortall, J. Brennan, C. Connery and 

 M. Brett.
Item 12. Appointment of 2 members to Kilkenny Tourism. 
Cllr. J. Brennan was proposed by Cllr. D. Dowling, seconded by 
Cllr. C. Connery. 

Cllr. M. Noonan was proposed by Cllr. A. Phelan, seconded by 
Cllr. M. Shortall. 

Cllrs. J. Brennan and M. Noonan were appointed unanimously as the Council’s representatives to Kilkenny Tourism.

Item No. 13. Appointment of one representative to Barrow Nore Suir Rural Development Ltd. 
Cllr. T. Breathnach was proposed by Cllr. M. Shortall, Seconded by 
Cllr. M. O’ Brien and unanimously agreed as the Council’s nominee on the Barrow Nore Suir Rural Development Ltd.  

Item No. 14. Appointment of one Representative to Castlecomer District Community Development Network. 
Cllr. M. Shortall was proposed by,Cllr. M. O’ Brien, seconded by 
Cllr. A. Phelan. 
Following a discussion Cllr. C. Connery was proposed by Cllr. T. Maher, seconded by Cllr. C. Phelan- Holden as a second representative subject to being ratified by C.D.C.D. Mr. Martin Mulllay, Meetings Administrator is to seekseek approval for a second and third representative from the Council on the Board of C.D.C.D.  

Item No. 15 appointment of one representative to Kilkenny Community Action Network. 
Cllr. P. Fitzpatrick was proposed by Cllr. R. Aylward, seconded by 
Cllr. M. Lanigan.

Cllr. P. Fitzpatrick was appointed as the Council’s representative on the Kilkenny Community Action Network. 

Item No. 16. Appointment of 5 members to County Kilkenny Water Safety Committee.
 Cllrs. T. Brennan, J. Coonan were proposed by Cllr. R. Aylward, seconded by Cllr. M. Lanigan. 

Cllrs. W. Ireland, P. O’ Neill, were proposed by Cllr. D. Dowling, seconded by Cllr. T. Maher. 

Cllr. A. Phelan proposed by Cllr. M. Shortall, seconded by Cllr. J. Cody. 

Cllrs. T. Brennan, J. Coonan, W. Ireland, P. O’Neill, A. Phelan were appointed as the Council’s representatives on the  County Kilkenny Water Safety Committee. 

Item No.17 Appointment of two members to Kilkenny Airport Ltd. 
Cllr. P. Cuddihy, proposed by Cllr. D. Dowling, seconded by Cllr. T. Maher. 

Cllr. M. Lanigan proposed by Cllr. R. Aylward, seconded by Cllr. T. Brennan. 

Cllrs. P. Cuddihy, M. Lanigan were appointed as the Councils representatives on Kilkenny Airport Ltd. 
Item No. 18. Appointment of Representative to Irish Public Bodies Mutual Insurances Ltd. 
Cllr.C. Phelan-Holden proposed by Cllr. D. Dowling, seconded by 
Cllr. T. Maher.

 Cllr. C. Phelan-Holden was appointed as the Council’s representative to Irish Public Bodies Mutual Insurances Ltd. 
Item No. 19. Nomination of one director to the Waterford Port Company Board 

Cllr. D. Dowling proposed by Cllr. P. Dunphy, seconded by Cllr. M. O’ Brien. 

(Nomination has subsequently to be appointed by Minister for Marine).

Item No. 20. Nomination of one director to the New Ross Port Company Board. 
Cllr. Doyle was appointed on the 3rd March, 2002 for a five year term which ends on 2nd March, 2007. 

Cllr. A. Phelan, proposed by Cllr. M. O’ Brien, seconded by Cllr. T. Breathnach. 

Nomination has subsequently to be appointed by Minster for Marine. 

Item No. 21 Nomination of two members to Integrated Area Plan Committee.
Cllr. J. Cody proposed by Cllr. A Phelan, seconded by 
Cllr. M. O’ Brien. 

Cllr. M. Brett proposed by Cllr. T. Maher, seconded by Cllr. D. Dowling. 

Cllrs. J. Cody and M. Brett were appointed unanimously as the Council’s representatives to Integrated Area Plan Committee. 
Item No. 22. Nomination to County Development Board
 (The current nominees are the Chairpersons of the SPC’s and the Cathaoirleach of the Council).

Cathaoirleach – Cllr. M.H. Cavanagh, Cllr. M. Lanigan, Cllr. P. Dunphy, 

Cllr. C. Connery, Cllr. B. Aylward, Cllr. A. Phelan. 
APPOINTMENT TO COUNCIL COMMITTEES 

Item No. 23. Appointment of Speed Limits Committee 
(Existing committee is comprised of the full membership of the Council).

It was proposed by Cllr. D. Dowling, seconded by 
Cllr. T. Maher and resolved :-  “That the Speed Limits Committee comprise the full membership of the Council”. 

Item No. 24. Appointment of 4 members to Dunmore Landfill Consultative Committee. 
Cllrs. J. Coonan, P. Cuddihy, M. Shortall, M. Noonan were proposed by 
Cllr. R. Aylward, seconded by Cllr. D. Dowling. 

Cllrs. J. Coonan, P. Cuddihy, M. Shortall, M. Noonan were appointed unanimously as the Council’s representative’s on Dunmore Landfill Consultative Committee. 

Item No. 25. Appointment of Traveller Accommodation Consultative Committee 
(Existing committee is comprised of 3 members of the Council). 
Cllr. C. Phelan-Holden proposed by Cllr. D. Dowling, seconded by 
Cllr. T. Maher. 

Cllr. M. Doran proposed by Cllr. R. Aylward, seconded by Cllr. M. Lanigan.
Cllr. J. Cody proposed by Cllr. M. Shortall, seconded by Cllr. T. Breathnach. 

Cllrs. C. Phelan-Holden, M. Doran and J. Cody are the elected members on the Traveller Accommodation Consultative Committee. 
Item No. 25 (a).  Appointment of 3 members to Woodstock Gardens Committee. 
Cllr. M. Lanigan proposed by Cllr. R. Aylward, seconded by Cllr. M. Doran. Cllrs. P.O’ Neill, A. Phelan were proposed by Cllr. D. Dowling, seconded by Cllr. T. Maher. 

Cllrs. M. Lanigan, P. O’ Neill, A. Phelan were appointed as the Council’s representatives to Woodstock Gardens Committee.  
Item No. 26. Rural Water Monitoring Committee. 
Cllr. T. Brennan, proposed by Cllr. R. Aylward, seconded by Cllr. P. Fitzpatrick. Cllr. M. Shortall proposed by Cllr. M. O’ Brien, seconded by Cllr. A. Phelan. Cllr. J. Brennan proposed by Cllr. C. Connery, seconded by Cllr. W. Ireland. 

Cllrs. T. Brennan, M. Shortall, J. Brennan were appointed to the Rural Water Monitoring Committee. 

Item No. 27. Committee for the restoration of Irish in the Public Service. 
(Cathaoirleach and five members of the Council)
Cathaoirleach Cllr. M. H. Cavanagh and Cllrs. C. Connery, D. Dowling, 
T. Breathnach, C.Long, P. Millea, were proposed by Cllr. R. Aylward seconded by Cllr. M. O’ Brien. 

Item No. 28.
Protocol Committee. 
It was agreed that the Protocol Committee comprises of the Cathaoirleach, Party Whips and one from each group. 

 Cllr.J. Coonan was proposed by Cllr. R. Aylward, seconded by 
Cllr. M. Lanigan. 

Cllr. D. Dowling was proposed by Cllr. W. Ireland, seconded by Cllr. T. Maher. 
Cllr. T. Breathnach was proposed by Cllr. M. O’ Brien, seconded by 
Cllr. M. Shortall. 

Cathaoirleach M.H. Cavanagh, Cllrs. B. Aylward, M. O’ Brien, J. Coonan, 
D. Dowling, T. Breathnach were appointed to the Protocol Committee. 

APPOINTMENT OF JOINT COMMITTEES 

Item No. 29. Appointment of Joint Kilkenny City and Environs Traffic Committee 
(Existing Committee consists of 3 members for both authorities). 
Cllrs. M. Noonan, P. Cuddihy, M. Lanigan were proposed by Cllr. D. Dowling, seconded by Cllr. R. Aylward. 

OTHER MATTERS 
Item No. 30.
Report on the Local Elections. 
The report as  circulated was noted. 

Item No. 31. Tenders
Proposed by  Cllr. R. Aylward, seconded by Cllr. T. Maher and resolved:-  “Tenders – to provide for the attendance of the Cathaoirleach or nominated member at the opening of tenders and the signing of documents relating thereto”.

Item No. 32. To provide for the Sealing of documents in accordance with the provisions of Section 149(5) of the Local Government Act, 2001. 
(Existing provision is that each member is authorised to witness the affixing of the common seal to documents). 
Proposed by Cllr. R. Aylward, seconded by Cllr. T. Maher and resolved:- “That in accordance with Section 149(5) of the Local Government Act, 2001 the Council resolve that each member is authorised to witness the affixing of the Common Seal to documents. 
Item No. 33. To fix a schedule of Ordinary Meetings of the Council. 

The following resolution was adopted on the proposition of Cllr. D. Dowling, seconded by Cllr. T. Maher. “It is resolved that in addition to the Annual Meeting, Estimates Meeting and any additional meeting as may be required by law or by an order by the court and special meetings as my be decided that the Council fix the following schedule of ordinary meetings of the council for the coming year.  the Council to fix the following schedule of Ordinary Meetings of the Council for the coming year: 

Monday 19th July, 2004  


Monday 17th January, 2005 

Monday 20th September, 2004 

Monday 21st February, 2005 

Monday 18th October, 2004 

Monday 21st March, 2005 
Monday 15th November, 2004 

Monday 18th April, 2005 
Monday20th December,2004                 Monday 16th May,2005

  

                                      Monday 20th June, 2005 
Signed 
_______________ 



Cathaoirleach 
Date

_______________ 
